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The BPC, Maine’s lead agency for pesticide oversight, 
is attached to the Maine Department of Agriculture, 
Conservation and Forestry (DACF). Its seven-member 
public board (see sidebar) makes policy decisions. This 
report, while not comprehensive in nature, covers all 
2020 BPC meetings. Complete documents relating 
to BPC meetings are posted at maine.gov. MOFGA 
posts time-sensitive action alerts related to the BPC at 
mofga.org, in our weekly email bulletin (sign up on our 
website), and on our social media pages. The public can 
contact the BPC at 207-287-2731 or pesticides@maine.
gov.

Heather Spalding, MOFGA’s deputy director and 
policy director, attends BPC meetings to represent 
MOFGA’s views. This summary is compiled from notes 
taken at meetings and from official BPC minutes.

Pesticide Residues in Medical Marijuana
Board member John Jemison submitted a letter of 
concern regarding bifenthrin and imidacloprid pesticide 
residues on medical marijuana samples, grown without 
the use of these chemicals. Jemison noted that Maine has 
had an active medical marijuana program for 20 years 
and that growers supplying the market provide quality 
products. Tax revenue generated by medical marijuana 
is significant, closely following revenue generated by 
lobster and potatoes, and will increase with recreational 
use sales and the federal legalization of hemp (marijuana 
plants with less than 0.3% THC).

Jemison contacted an extension agent with expertise 
in compost management who explained that, since 
compost could be sold as a finished product within 
a month of initiating the composting process, 
imidacloprid could possibly be present in compost, but 
not bifenthrin. 

Jemison asked if BPC staff ever test for the presence 
of 25B products (those not required to have an EPA 
registration number as they contain active and inert 
ingredients considered minimum risk under the Federal 
Insecticide Fungicide and Rodenticide Act). Jemison 
hoped there might be resources to test compost samples 
for any pesticides that could be absorbed by plants.

BPC director Megan Patterson acknowledged 
challenges exist for products approved for organic 
management that could be adulterated with prohibited 
substances. BPC counsel Mark Randlett said that it was 
complicated for BPC to test due to legality issues around 
federally banned substances. A public hearing would 
need to take place. 

BPC staff reached out to the Office of Marijuana 
Policy (OMP) concerning pesticide testing. David 
Heidrich, the director of engagement and community 
outreach at the OMP, noted that testing for pesticide 
and fertilizer residues was mandatory and that the vast 
majority of these materials were prohibited for use on 
marijuana. However, the OMB was currently waiving 
testing requirements due to capacity issues (including 
not having enough licensed testing facilities). The OMP 
plans to prioritize increasing testing capacity before 
making testing mandatory. The issues could be remedied 
by the end of 2021.

Patterson clarified that while the board had authority 
regarding pesticide use for cannabis production, the 
USDA had authority over post-harvest residues. 
Testing would be required before product was sent to a 
manufacturer and then again each time the product was 
altered or moved from one licensee to another. Heidrich 
described a track-and-trace system that includes a 
certified identification tag, which accompanies each 
plant throughout its life cycle until harvest. The 
identification tag would then be included when a batch 
was submitted for testing. If a product failed testing, it 
could move to a manufacturer, but it would be destroyed 
if no method of remediation were available. 

Jemison reiterated concerns about the possibility of 
systemic pesticide contamination through compost and 
asked if the OMP had suggestions. Board members and 
Heidrich agreed that it would be helpful to share 
information to see if pesticide contamination was a 
recurring problem. Jemison suggested that the board 
consider testing for pesticide residues in fertilizer for 
organic growers across the board (cannabis growers 
included). The board wanted more information before 
committing to a testing program. The creation of an 
advisory committee for OMP was discussed in order to 
better understand challenges, like the pesticide residues.

Spray Notification Rules
In January 2020 the BPC considered a request from Rep. 
Bill Pluecker to convene stakeholders to discuss strengths 
and weaknesses of the board’s current spray notification 
rules. 

Pluecker said that malathion pesticide drifted from 
nearby conventional blueberry fields onto land that 
he was leasing for organic production, resulting in bee 
kill on the property. He reported it to the BPC and to 
MOFGA, who certifies his Hatchet Cove Farm in Warren. 
The BPC staff tested for residue, finding less than 1%. 
He said MOFGA also collected samples and found no 
residue, but that he would have lost organic certification 
for three years if they had detected certain levels. In 
reporting the drift, he said he was at risk of repercussions. 
He also stated that it was cumbersome to get on the 
notification registry because of the deadline and 
associated fee. Additionally, the final spray notification 
needed to come from the landowner – who might be 
disconnected from those doing the spraying. 

Randlett said that any rule changes about notification 
would need legislative approval. Patricia Kontur, from 
the Maine Wild Blueberry Commission, suggested that 
more evidence of notification violations would be 
needed to justify a new rulemaking effort. 

Heather Spalding, deputy director for MOFGA, asked 
if the notification systems developed by Paul Schlein in 
collaboration with Maine’s GIS office could be revived. 
Patterson said that existing documentation could 
potentially be utilized as a template. 

At the February 2020 meeting, the BPC took up the 
discussion in a public information gathering session. 
Gary Fish provided historical context: The notification 
discussion started with a stakeholder process that 
resulted in a bill for the Legislature and prompted a 
competing bill that would mandate stricter notification 
standards. The committee on Agriculture, Conservation 
and Forestry (ACF) supported the stricter bill, resulting 
in the notification registry that required mapping and 
sign-up. The BPC staff began working on a GIS database 
and then the new notification law got repealed. 

Pluecker recounted his experience of neighbors 
spraying malathion and asked if there could be a more 
comprehensive summary of the rule that was easier to 
understand. The confusion was, in part, prompting 
communities to ban pesticides and submit more bills to 
the Legislature, he said. 

Spalding stated that the organization has been 
participating since the start of notification discussions. 
She emphasized the need for a simple and free way 
for all citizens and producers to request and receive 
notification.

A discussion ensued about how the Integrated Pest 
Management (IPM) Council could do more to inform 

people. Patterson noted that the volunteer council met 
twice a year, and Fish added that outreach would require 
human and financial resources. The BPC did not call 
for specific rulemaking, instead emphasizing public 
education and additional reporting on and investigation 
into violations.

At the June meeting, Patterson reported she had talked 
with Pluecker to consider approaches to notification 
without going through rulemaking, including providing 
an online sign up for non-agricultural registry and 
possibly removing the associated fee. She added that 
BPC staff could conduct more outreach for the public 
about the non-agricultural registry and self-initiated 
notification. 

The board continued the discussion in July to 
figure out how to update the notification process to 
facilitate communication. Patterson reported that 
BPC staff had divided approaches for streamlining 
the notification process into two groups: approaches 
best addressed through policy and those that may be 
accomplished through staff efforts. Examples relevant to 
non-agricultural applications included: waiving the fee 
for the urban notification registry; making the inclusion 
of names for adjacent landowners optional; identifying 
addresses only (since owners can often change); 
producing doorhangers that could be used by applicators 
or those seeking notification, as well as postcards that 
could be mailed to facilitate notification; developing 
a notification form on the BPC website; sending 
email rather than a letter regarding notification; and 
developing notification-specific training for applicators. 
Patterson said that the door hangers and postcards could 
also apply to agricultural applications to help facilitate 
communication between farmers and their neighbors. 

In September, Patterson presented a draft policy, 
reflecting changes from the discussion in July, as well as 
a proposal to make the registry enrollment fee optional. 
The board approved the proposed policy.

Local Pesticide Ordinances
The board received a flier about the pesticide ordinance 
adopted by the Town of Falmouth, which basically 
requires that anyone intending to do a pesticide 
application must first register with the town office.

Mosquito Monitoring
Department of Agriculture, Forestry and Conservation 
(DAFC) Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Specialist 
Kathy Murray reported that federal grant funding for 
Zika research had been exhausted and the BPC had been 
funding the department’s mosquito monitoring plan. 
The board approved a funding request in February for 
$6,501 for the IPM program to support ongoing efforts 
for mosquito surveillance and identification, refinement 
of a GIS-based mosquito habitat mapping system and 
continued outreach around vector-borne diseases. 

In July, Sarah Robinson of the Maine Center for 
Disease Control and Prevention (Maine CDC) provided 
a report on annual funding for mosquito monitoring. 
The presence of mosquito-borne diseases and the species 
of vector mosquitoes present in Maine have been on the 
rise in recent years, and, since 2013, the Maine CDC and 
BPC have worked together to conduct surveillance for 
mosquito-borne diseases. Robinson reported that they 
had tested 1,500 pools in 2019, and two pools in York 
County tested positive for Eastern Equine Encephalitis 
(EEE). Robinson stated that funding 
would be used to get the 
mosquito insectary running, 
which was temporarily 
closed due to the COVID-19 
pandemic, and conducting 
pesticide-resistance testing. 
The board approved a 
$50,000 grant to the Maine 
CDC.

Controlling Browntail 
Moth Near Marine Waters
In January 2020, pesticide toxicologist Pam Bryer 
presented changes to the list of products approved for 
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The BPC, Maine’s lead agency for pesticide oversight, 
is attached to the Maine Department of Agriculture, 
Conservation and Forestry (DACF). Its seven-member 
public board (see sidebar) makes policy decisions. This 
report, while not comprehensive in nature, covers all 
2020 BPC meetings. Complete documents relating 
to BPC meetings are posted at maine.gov. MOFGA 
posts time-sensitive action alerts related to the BPC at 
mofga.org, in our weekly email bulletin (sign up on our 
website), and on our social media pages. The public can 
contact the BPC at 207-287-2731 or pesticides@maine.
gov.

Heather Spalding, MOFGA’s deputy director and 
policy director, attends BPC meetings to represent 
MOFGA’s views. This summary is compiled from notes 
taken at meetings and from official BPC minutes.

Pesticide Residues in Medical Marijuana
Board member John Jemison submitted a letter of 
concern regarding bifenthrin and imidacloprid pesticide 
residues on medical marijuana samples, grown without 
the use of these chemicals. Jemison noted that Maine has 
had an active medical marijuana program for 20 years 
and that growers supplying the market provide quality 
products. Tax revenue generated by medical marijuana 
is significant, closely following revenue generated by 
lobster and potatoes, and will increase with recreational 
use sales and the federal legalization of hemp (marijuana 
plants with less than 0.3% THC).

Jemison contacted an extension agent with expertise 
in compost management who explained that, since 
compost could be sold as a finished product within 
a month of initiating the composting process, 
imidacloprid could possibly be present in compost, but 
not bifenthrin. 

Jemison asked if BPC staff ever test for the presence 
of 25B products (those not required to have an EPA 
registration number as they contain active and inert 
ingredients considered minimum risk under the Federal 
Insecticide Fungicide and Rodenticide Act). Jemison 
hoped there might be resources to test compost samples 
for any pesticides that could be absorbed by plants.

BPC director Megan Patterson acknowledged 
challenges exist for products approved for organic 
management that could be adulterated with prohibited 
substances. BPC counsel Mark Randlett said that it was 
complicated for BPC to test due to legality issues around 
federally banned substances. A public hearing would 
need to take place. 

BPC staff reached out to the Office of Marijuana 
Policy (OMP) concerning pesticide testing. David 
Heidrich, the director of engagement and community 
outreach at the OMP, noted that testing for pesticide 
and fertilizer residues was mandatory and that the vast 
majority of these materials were prohibited for use on 
marijuana. However, the OMB was currently waiving 
testing requirements due to capacity issues (including 
not having enough licensed testing facilities). The OMP 
plans to prioritize increasing testing capacity before 
making testing mandatory. The issues could be remedied 
by the end of 2021.

Patterson clarified that while the board had authority 
regarding pesticide use for cannabis production, the 
USDA had authority over post-harvest residues. 
Testing would be required before product was sent to a 
manufacturer and then again each time the product was 
altered or moved from one licensee to another. Heidrich 
described a track-and-trace system that includes a 
certified identification tag, which accompanies each 
plant throughout its life cycle until harvest. The 
identification tag would then be included when a batch 
was submitted for testing. If a product failed testing, it 
could move to a manufacturer, but it would be destroyed 
if no method of remediation were available. 

Jemison reiterated concerns about the possibility of 
systemic pesticide contamination through compost and 
asked if the OMP had suggestions. Board members and 
Heidrich agreed that it would be helpful to share 
information to see if pesticide contamination was a 
recurring problem. Jemison suggested that the board 
consider testing for pesticide residues in fertilizer for 
organic growers across the board (cannabis growers 
included). The board wanted more information before 
committing to a testing program. The creation of an 
advisory committee for OMP was discussed in order to 
better understand challenges, like the pesticide residues.

Spray Notification Rules
In January 2020 the BPC considered a request from Rep. 
Bill Pluecker to convene stakeholders to discuss strengths 
and weaknesses of the board’s current spray notification 
rules. 

Pluecker said that malathion pesticide drifted from 
nearby conventional blueberry fields onto land that 
he was leasing for organic production, resulting in bee 
kill on the property. He reported it to the BPC and to 
MOFGA, who certifies his Hatchet Cove Farm in Warren. 
The BPC staff tested for residue, finding less than 1%. 
He said MOFGA also collected samples and found no 
residue, but that he would have lost organic certification 
for three years if they had detected certain levels. In 
reporting the drift, he said he was at risk of repercussions. 
He also stated that it was cumbersome to get on the 
notification registry because of the deadline and 
associated fee. Additionally, the final spray notification 
needed to come from the landowner – who might be 
disconnected from those doing the spraying. 

Randlett said that any rule changes about notification 
would need legislative approval. Patricia Kontur, from 
the Maine Wild Blueberry Commission, suggested that 
more evidence of notification violations would be 
needed to justify a new rulemaking effort. 

Heather Spalding, deputy director for MOFGA, asked 
if the notification systems developed by Paul Schlein in 
collaboration with Maine’s GIS office could be revived. 
Patterson said that existing documentation could 
potentially be utilized as a template. 

At the February 2020 meeting, the BPC took up the 
discussion in a public information gathering session. 
Gary Fish provided historical context: The notification 
discussion started with a stakeholder process that 
resulted in a bill for the Legislature and prompted a 
competing bill that would mandate stricter notification 
standards. The committee on Agriculture, Conservation 
and Forestry (ACF) supported the stricter bill, resulting 
in the notification registry that required mapping and 
sign-up. The BPC staff began working on a GIS database 
and then the new notification law got repealed. 

Pluecker recounted his experience of neighbors 
spraying malathion and asked if there could be a more 
comprehensive summary of the rule that was easier to 
understand. The confusion was, in part, prompting 
communities to ban pesticides and submit more bills to 
the Legislature, he said. 

Spalding stated that the organization has been 
participating since the start of notification discussions. 
She emphasized the need for a simple and free way 
for all citizens and producers to request and receive 
notification.

A discussion ensued about how the Integrated Pest 
Management (IPM) Council could do more to inform 

people. Patterson noted that the volunteer council met 
twice a year, and Fish added that outreach would require 
human and financial resources. The BPC did not call 
for specific rulemaking, instead emphasizing public 
education and additional reporting on and investigation 
into violations.

At the June meeting, Patterson reported she had talked 
with Pluecker to consider approaches to notification 
without going through rulemaking, including providing 
an online sign up for non-agricultural registry and 
possibly removing the associated fee. She added that 
BPC staff could conduct more outreach for the public 
about the non-agricultural registry and self-initiated 
notification. 

The board continued the discussion in July to 
figure out how to update the notification process to 
facilitate communication. Patterson reported that 
BPC staff had divided approaches for streamlining 
the notification process into two groups: approaches 
best addressed through policy and those that may be 
accomplished through staff efforts. Examples relevant to 
non-agricultural applications included: waiving the fee 
for the urban notification registry; making the inclusion 
of names for adjacent landowners optional; identifying 
addresses only (since owners can often change); 
producing doorhangers that could be used by applicators 
or those seeking notification, as well as postcards that 
could be mailed to facilitate notification; developing 
a notification form on the BPC website; sending 
email rather than a letter regarding notification; and 
developing notification-specific training for applicators. 
Patterson said that the door hangers and postcards could 
also apply to agricultural applications to help facilitate 
communication between farmers and their neighbors. 

In September, Patterson presented a draft policy, 
reflecting changes from the discussion in July, as well as 
a proposal to make the registry enrollment fee optional. 
The board approved the proposed policy.

Local Pesticide Ordinances
The board received a flier about the pesticide ordinance 
adopted by the Town of Falmouth, which basically 
requires that anyone intending to do a pesticide 
application must first register with the town office.

Mosquito Monitoring
Department of Agriculture, Forestry and Conservation 
(DAFC) Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Specialist 
Kathy Murray reported that federal grant funding for 
Zika research had been exhausted and the BPC had been 
funding the department’s mosquito monitoring plan. 
The board approved a funding request in February for 
$6,501 for the IPM program to support ongoing efforts 
for mosquito surveillance and identification, refinement 
of a GIS-based mosquito habitat mapping system and 
continued outreach around vector-borne diseases. 

In July, Sarah Robinson of the Maine Center for 
Disease Control and Prevention (Maine CDC) provided 
a report on annual funding for mosquito monitoring. 
The presence of mosquito-borne diseases and the species 
of vector mosquitoes present in Maine have been on the 
rise in recent years, and, since 2013, the Maine CDC and 
BPC have worked together to conduct surveillance for 
mosquito-borne diseases. Robinson reported that they 
had tested 1,500 pools in 2019, and two pools in York 
County tested positive for Eastern Equine Encephalitis 
(EEE). Robinson stated that funding 
would be used to get the 
mosquito insectary running, 
which was temporarily 
closed due to the COVID-19 
pandemic, and conducting 
pesticide-resistance testing. 
The board approved a 
$50,000 grant to the Maine 
CDC.

Controlling Browntail 
Moth Near Marine Waters
In January 2020, pesticide toxicologist Pam Bryer 
presented changes to the list of products approved for 
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In 2020 the Maine Board of Pesticides (BPC) discussed
pesticide residues in medical marijuana, treatment
of browntail moth near marine waters, spray

notification rules, and water quality monitoring during 
a pandemic, in addition to the board’s regular business 
pertaining to funding and finances, variances ad 
special requests for pesticide uses, consent agreements 
and more. 

The BPC, Maine’s lead agency for pesticide oversight, 
is attached to the Maine Department of Agriculture, 
Conservation and Forestry (DACF). Its seven-member 
public board (see sidebar) makes policy decisions. This 
report, while not comprehensive in nature, covers all 
2020 BPC meetings. Complete documents relating 
to BPC meetings are posted at maine.gov. MOFGA 
posts time-sensitive action alerts related to the BPC at 
mofga.org, in our weekly email bulletin (sign up on our 
website), and on our social media pages. The public can 
contact the BPC at 207-287-2731 or pesticides@maine. 
gov.

Heather Spalding, MOFGA’s deputy director and 
policy director, attends BPC meetings to represent 
MOFGA’s views. This summary is compiled from notes 
taken at meetings and from official BPC minutes.

Pesticide Residues in Medical Marijuana
Board member John Jemison submitted a letter of 
concern regarding bifenthrin and imidacloprid pesticide 
residues on medical marijuana samples, grown without 
the use of these chemicals. Jemison noted that Maine has 
had an active medical marijuana program for 20 years 
and that growers supplying the market provide quality 
products. Tax revenue generated by medical marijuana 
is significant, closely following revenue generated by 
lobster and potatoes, and will increase with recreational 
use sales and the federal legalization of hemp (marijuana 
plants with less than 0.3% THC).

Jemison contacted an extension agent with expertise 
in compost management who explained that, since 
compost could be sold as a finished product within 
a month of initiating the composting process, 
imidacloprid could possibly be present in compost, but 
not bifenthrin. 

Jemison asked if BPC staff ever test for the presence 
of 25B products (those not required to have an EPA 
registration number as they contain active and inert 
ingredients considered minimum risk under the Federal 
Insecticide Fungicide and Rodenticide Act). Jemison 
hoped there might be resources to test compost samples 
for any pesticides that could be absorbed by plants.

BPC director Megan Patterson acknowledged 
challenges exist for products approved for organic 
management that could be adulterated with prohibited 
substances. BPC counsel Mark Randlett said that it was 
complicated for BPC to test due to legality issues around 
federally banned substances. A public hearing would 
need to take place. 

BPC staff reached out to the Office of Marijuana 
Policy (OMP) concerning pesticide testing. David 
Heidrich, the director of engagement and community 
outreach at the OMP, noted that testing for pesticide 
and fertilizer residues was mandatory and that the vast 
majority of these materials were prohibited for use on 
marijuana. However, the OMB was currently waiving 
testing requirements due to capacity issues (including 
not having enough licensed testing facilities). The OMP 
plans to prioritize increasing testing capacity before 
making testing mandatory. The issues could be remedied 
by the end of 2021.

Patterson clarified that while the board had authority 
regarding pesticide use for cannabis production, the 
USDA had authority over post-harvest residues. 
Testing would be required before product was sent to a 
manufacturer and then again each time the product was 
altered or moved from one licensee to another. Heidrich 
described a track-and-trace system that includes a 
certified identification tag, which accompanies each 
plant throughout its life cycle until harvest. The 
identification tag would then be included when a batch 
was submitted for testing. If a product failed testing, it 
could move to a manufacturer, but it would be destroyed 
if no method of remediation were available. 

Jemison reiterated concerns about the possibility of 
systemic pesticide contamination through compost and 
asked if the OMP had suggestions. Board members and 
Heidrich agreed that it would be helpful to share 
information to see if pesticide contamination was a 
recurring problem. Jemison suggested that the board 
consider testing for pesticide residues in fertilizer for 
organic growers across the board (cannabis growers 
included). The board wanted more information before 
committing to a testing program. The creation of an 
advisory committee for OMP was discussed in order to 
better understand challenges, like the pesticide residues.

Spray Notification Rules
In January 2020 the BPC considered a request from Rep. 
Bill Pluecker to convene stakeholders to discuss strengths 
and weaknesses of the board’s current spray notification 
rules. 

Pluecker said that malathion pesticide drifted from 
nearby conventional blueberry fields onto land that 
he was leasing for organic production, resulting in bee 
kill on the property. He reported it to the BPC and to 
MOFGA, who certifies his Hatchet Cove Farm in Warren. 
The BPC staff tested for residue, finding less than 1%. 
He said MOFGA also collected samples and found no 
residue, but that he would have lost organic certification 
for three years if they had detected certain levels. In 
reporting the drift, he said he was at risk of repercussions. 
He also stated that it was cumbersome to get on the 
notification registry because of the deadline and 
associated fee. Additionally, the final spray notification 
needed to come from the landowner – who might be 
disconnected from those doing the spraying. 

Randlett said that any rule changes about notification
would need legislative approval. Patricia Kontur, from
the Maine Wild Blueberry Commission, suggested that 
more evidence of notification violations would be
needed to justify a new rulemaking effort. 

Heather Spalding, deputy director for MOFGA, asked 
if the notification systems developed by Paul Schlein in 
collaboration with Maine’s GIS office could be revived. 
Patterson said that existing documentation could 
potentially be utilized as a template. 

At the February 2020 meeting, the BPC took up the 
discussion in a public information gathering session. 
Gary Fish provided historical context: The notification 
discussion started with a stakeholder process that 
resulted in a bill for the Legislature and prompted a 
competing bill that would mandate stricter notification 
standards. The committee on Agriculture, Conservation 
and Forestry (ACF) supported the stricter bill, resulting 
in the notification registry that required mapping and 
sign-up. The BPC staff began working on a GIS database 
and then the new notification law got repealed. 

Pluecker recounted his experience of neighbors 
spraying malathion and asked if there could be a more 
comprehensive summary of the rule that was easier to 
understand. The confusion was, in part, prompting 
communities to ban pesticides and submit more bills to 
the Legislature, he said. 

Spalding stated that the organization has been 
participating since the start of notification discussions. 
She emphasized the need for a simple and free way 
for all citizens and producers to request and receive 
notification.

A discussion ensued about how the Integrated Pest 
Management (IPM) Council could do more to inform 

people. Patterson noted that the volunteer council met 
twice a year, and Fish added that outreach would require 
human and financial resources. The BPC did not call 
for specific rulemaking, instead emphasizing public 
education and additional reporting on and investigation 
into violations.

At the June meeting, Patterson reported she had talked 
with Pluecker to consider approaches to notification 
without going through rulemaking, including providing 
an online sign up for non-agricultural registry and 
possibly removing the associated fee. She added that 
BPC staff could conduct more outreach for the public 
about the non-agricultural registry and self-initiated 
notification. 

The board continued the discussion in July to 
figure out how to update the notification process to 
facilitate communication. Patterson reported that 
BPC staff had divided approaches for streamlining 
the notification process into two groups: approaches 
best addressed through policy and those that may be 
accomplished through staff efforts. Examples relevant to 
non-agricultural applications included: waiving the fee 
for the urban notification registry; making the inclusion 
of names for adjacent landowners optional; identifying 
addresses only (since owners can often change); 
producing doorhangers that could be used by applicators 
or those seeking notification, as well as postcards that 
could be mailed to facilitate notification; developing 
a notification form on the BPC website; sending 
email rather than a letter regarding notification; and 
developing notification-specific training for applicators. 
Patterson said that the door hangers and postcards could 
also apply to agricultural applications to help facilitate 
communication between farmers and their neighbors. 

In September, Patterson presented a draft policy, 
reflecting changes from the discussion in July, as well as 
a proposal to make the registry enrollment fee optional. 
The board approved the proposed policy.

Local Pesticide Ordinances
The board received a flier about the pesticide ordinance 
adopted by the Town of Falmouth, which basically 
requires that anyone intending to do a pesticide 
application must first register with the town office.

Mosquito Monitoring
Department of Agriculture, Forestry and Conservation 
(DAFC) Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Specialist 
Kathy Murray reported that federal grant funding for 
Zika research had been exhausted and the BPC had been 
funding the department’s mosquito monitoring plan. 
The board approved a funding request in February for 
$6,501 for the IPM program to support ongoing efforts 
for mosquito surveillance and identification, refinement 
of a GIS-based mosquito habitat mapping system and 
continued outreach around vector-borne diseases. 

In July, Sarah Robinson of the Maine Center for 
Disease Control and Prevention (Maine CDC) provided 
a report on annual funding for mosquito monitoring. 
The presence of mosquito-borne diseases and the species 
of vector mosquitoes present in Maine have been on the 
rise in recent years, and, since 2013, the Maine CDC and 
BPC have worked together to conduct surveillance for 
mosquito-borne diseases. Robinson reported that they 
had tested 1,500 pools in 2019, and two pools in York 
County tested positive for Eastern Equine Encephalitis 
(EEE). Robinson stated that funding 
would be used to get the 
mosquito insectary running, 
which was temporarily 
closed due to the COVID-19 
pandemic, and conducting 
pesticide-resistance testing. 
The board approved a 
$50,000 grant to the Maine 
CDC.

Controlling Browntail 
Moth Near Marine Waters
In January 2020, pesticide toxicologist Pam Bryer 
presented changes to the list of products approved for 

Maine Board of Pesticides Control: 
2020 Recap

BY HEATHER SPALDING 

1/4 Page Tall—new
6.575” x 5.5”



6 — Maine Organic Farmer & Gardener — March – May 2021

In 2020 the Maine Board of Pesticides (BPC) discussed 
pesticide residues in medical marijuana, treatment 
of browntail moth near marine waters, spray 

notification rules, and water quality monitoring during 
a pandemic, in addition to the board’s regular business 
pertaining to funding and finances, variances and 
special requests for pesticide uses, consent agreements 
and more. 

The BPC, Maine’s lead agency for pesticide oversight, 
is attached to the Maine Department of Agriculture, 
Conservation and Forestry (DACF). Its seven-member 
public board (see sidebar) makes policy decisions. This 
report, while not comprehensive in nature, covers all 
2020 BPC meetings. Complete documents relating 
to BPC meetings are posted at maine.gov. MOFGA 
posts time-sensitive action alerts related to the BPC at 
mofga.org, in our weekly email bulletin (sign up on our 
website), and on our social media pages. The public can 
contact the BPC at 207-287-2731 or pesticides@maine.
gov.

Heather Spalding, MOFGA’s deputy director and 
policy director, attends BPC meetings to represent 
MOFGA’s views. This summary is compiled from notes 
taken at meetings and from official BPC minutes.

Pesticide Residues in Medical Marijuana
Board member John Jemison submitted a letter of 
concern regarding bifenthrin and imidacloprid pesticide 
residues on medical marijuana samples, grown without 
the use of these chemicals. Jemison noted that Maine has 
had an active medical marijuana program for 20 years 
and that growers supplying the market provide quality 
products. Tax revenue generated by medical marijuana 
is significant, closely following revenue generated by 
lobster and potatoes, and will increase with recreational 
use sales and the federal legalization of hemp (marijuana 
plants with less than 0.3% THC).

Jemison contacted an extension agent with expertise 
in compost management who explained that, since 
compost could be sold as a finished product within 
a month of initiating the composting process, 
imidacloprid could possibly be present in compost, but 
not bifenthrin. 

Jemison asked if BPC staff ever test for the presence 
of 25B products (those not required to have an EPA 
registration number as they contain active and inert 
ingredients considered minimum risk under the Federal 
Insecticide Fungicide and Rodenticide Act). Jemison 
hoped there might be resources to test compost samples 
for any pesticides that could be absorbed by plants.

BPC director Megan Patterson acknowledged 
challenges exist for products approved for organic 
management that could be adulterated with prohibited 
substances. BPC counsel Mark Randlett said that it was 
complicated for BPC to test due to legality issues around 
federally banned substances. A public hearing would 
need to take place. 

BPC staff reached out to the Office of Marijuana 
Policy (OMP) concerning pesticide testing. David 
Heidrich, the director of engagement and community 
outreach at the OMP, noted that testing for pesticide 
and fertilizer residues was mandatory and that the vast 
majority of these materials were prohibited for use on 
marijuana. However, the OMB was currently waiving 
testing requirements due to capacity issues (including 
not having enough licensed testing facilities). The OMP 
plans to prioritize increasing testing capacity before 
making testing mandatory. The issues could be remedied 
by the end of 2021.

Patterson clarified that while the board had authority 
regarding pesticide use for cannabis production, the 
USDA had authority over post-harvest residues. 
Testing would be required before product was sent to a 
manufacturer and then again each time the product was 
altered or moved from one licensee to another. Heidrich 
described a track-and-trace system that includes a 
certified identification tag, which accompanies each 
plant throughout its life cycle until harvest. The 
identification tag would then be included when a batch 
was submitted for testing. If a product failed testing, it 
could move to a manufacturer, but it would be destroyed 
if no method of remediation were available. 

Jemison reiterated concerns about the possibility of 
systemic pesticide contamination through compost and
asked if the OMP had suggestions. Board members and
Heidrich agreed that it would be helpful to share
information to see if pesticide contamination was a 
recurring problem. Jemison suggested that the board 
consider testing for pesticide residues in fertilizer for 
organic growers across the board (cannabis growers 
included). The board wanted more information before 
committing to a testing program. The creation of an 
advisory committee for OMP was discussed in order to 
better understand challenges, like the pesticide residues.

Spray Notification Rules
In January 2020 the BPC considered a request from Rep. 
Bill Pluecker to convene stakeholders to discuss strengths 
and weaknesses of the board’s current spray notification 
rules. 

Pluecker said that malathion pesticide drifted from 
nearby conventional blueberry fields onto land that 
he was leasing for organic production, resulting in bee 
kill on the property. He reported it to the BPC and to 
MOFGA, who certifies his Hatchet Cove Farm in Warren. 
The BPC staff tested for residue, finding less than 1%. 
He said MOFGA also collected samples and found no 
residue, but that he would have lost organic certification 
for three years if they had detected certain levels. In 
reporting the drift, he said he was at risk of repercussions. 
He also stated that it was cumbersome to get on the 
notification registry because of the deadline and 
associated fee. Additionally, the final spray notification 
needed to come from the landowner – who might be 
disconnected from those doing the spraying. 

Randlett said that any rule changes about notification 
would need legislative approval. Patricia Kontur, from 
the Maine Wild Blueberry Commission, suggested that 
more evidence of notification violations would be 
needed to justify a new rulemaking effort. 

Heather Spalding, deputy director for MOFGA, asked 
if the notification systems developed by Paul Schlein in 
collaboration with Maine’s GIS office could be revived. 
Patterson said that existing documentation could 
potentially be utilized as a template. 

At the February 2020 meeting, the BPC took up the 
discussion in a public information gathering session. 
Gary Fish provided historical context: The notification 
discussion started with a stakeholder process that 
resulted in a bill for the Legislature and prompted a 
competing bill that would mandate stricter notification 
standards. The committee on Agriculture, Conservation 
and Forestry (ACF) supported the stricter bill, resulting 
in the notification registry that required mapping and 
sign-up. The BPC staff began working on a GIS database 
and then the new notification law got repealed. 

Pluecker recounted his experience of neighbors 
spraying malathion and asked if there could be a more 
comprehensive summary of the rule that was easier to 
understand. The confusion was, in part, prompting 
communities to ban pesticides and submit more bills to 
the Legislature, he said. 

Spalding stated that the organization has been 
participating since the start of notification discussions. 
She emphasized the need for a simple and free way 
for all citizens and producers to request and receive 
notification.

A discussion ensued about how the Integrated Pest 
Management (IPM) Council could do more to inform 

people. Patterson noted that the volunteer council met 
twice a year, and Fish added that outreach would require 
human and financial resources. The BPC did not call
for specific rulemaking, instead emphasizing public
education and additional reporting on and investigation
into violations.

At the June meeting, Patterson reported she had talked
with Pluecker to consider approaches to notification 
without going through rulemaking, including providing 
an online sign up for non-agricultural registry and 
possibly removing the associated fee. She added that 
BPC staff could conduct more outreach for the public 
about the non-agricultural registry and self-initiated 
notification. 

The board continued the discussion in July to 
figure out how to update the notification process to 
facilitate communication. Patterson reported that 
BPC staff had divided approaches for streamlining 
the notification process into two groups: approaches 
best addressed through policy and those that may be 
accomplished through staff efforts. Examples relevant to 
non-agricultural applications included: waiving the fee 
for the urban notification registry; making the inclusion 
of names for adjacent landowners optional; identifying 
addresses only (since owners can often change); 
producing doorhangers that could be used by applicators 
or those seeking notification, as well as postcards that 
could be mailed to facilitate notification; developing 
a notification form on the BPC website; sending 
email rather than a letter regarding notification; and 
developing notification-specific training for applicators. 
Patterson said that the door hangers and postcards could 
also apply to agricultural applications to help facilitate 
communication between farmers and their neighbors. 

In September, Patterson presented a draft policy, 
reflecting changes from the discussion in July, as well as 
a proposal to make the registry enrollment fee optional. 
The board approved the proposed policy.

Local Pesticide Ordinances
The board received a flier about the pesticide ordinance 
adopted by the Town of Falmouth, which basically 
requires that anyone intending to do a pesticide 
application must first register with the town office.

Mosquito Monitoring
Department of Agriculture, Forestry and Conservation 
(DAFC) Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Specialist 
Kathy Murray reported that federal grant funding for 
Zika research had been exhausted and the BPC had been 
funding the department’s mosquito monitoring plan. 
The board approved a funding request in February for 
$6,501 for the IPM program to support ongoing efforts 
for mosquito surveillance and identification, refinement 
of a GIS-based mosquito habitat mapping system and 
continued outreach around vector-borne diseases. 

In July, Sarah Robinson of the Maine Center for 
Disease Control and Prevention (Maine CDC) provided 
a report on annual funding for mosquito monitoring. 
The presence of mosquito-borne diseases and the species 
of vector mosquitoes present in Maine have been on the 
rise in recent years, and, since 2013, the Maine CDC and 
BPC have worked together to conduct surveillance for 
mosquito-borne diseases. Robinson reported that they 
had tested 1,500 pools in 2019, and two pools in York 
County tested positive for Eastern Equine Encephalitis 
(EEE). Robinson stated that funding 
would be used to get the 
mosquito insectary running, 
which was temporarily 
closed due to the COVID-19 
pandemic, and conducting 
pesticide-resistance testing. 
The board approved a 
$50,000 grant to the Maine 
CDC.

Controlling Browntail 
Moth Near Marine Waters
In January 2020, pesticide toxicologist Pam Bryer 
presented changes to the list of products approved for 
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In 2020 the Maine Board of Pesticides (BPC) discussed 
pesticide residues in medical marijuana, treatment 
of browntail moth near marine waters, spray 

notification rules, and water quality monitoring during 
a pandemic, in addition to the board’s regular business 
pertaining to funding and finances, variances and 
special requests for pesticide uses, consent agreements 
and more. 

The BPC, Maine’s lead agency for pesticide oversight, 
is attached to the Maine Department of Agriculture, 
Conservation and Forestry (DACF). Its seven-member 
public board (see sidebar) makes policy decisions. This 
report, while not comprehensive in nature, covers all 
2020 BPC meetings. Complete documents relating 
to BPC meetings are posted at maine.gov. MOFGA 
posts time-sensitive action alerts related to the BPC at 
mofga.org, in our weekly email bulletin (sign up on our 
website), and on our social media pages. The public can 
contact the BPC at 207-287-2731 or pesticides@maine.
gov.

Heather Spalding, MOFGA’s deputy director and 
policy director, attends BPC meetings to represent 
MOFGA’s views. This summary is compiled from notes 
taken at meetings and from official BPC minutes.

Pesticide Residues in Medical Marijuana
Board member John Jemison submitted a letter of 
concern regarding bifenthrin and imidacloprid pesticide 
residues on medical marijuana samples, grown without 
the use of these chemicals. Jemison noted that Maine has 
had an active medical marijuana program for 20 years 
and that growers supplying the market provide quality 
products. Tax revenue generated by medical marijuana 
is significant, closely following revenue generated by 
lobster and potatoes, and will increase with recreational 
use sales and the federal legalization of hemp (marijuana 
plants with less than 0.3% THC).

Jemison contacted an extension agent with expertise 
in compost management who explained that, since 
compost could be sold as a finished product within 
a month of initiating the composting process, 
imidacloprid could possibly be present in compost, but 
not bifenthrin. 

Jemison asked if BPC staff ever test for the presence 
of 25B products (those not required to have an EPA 
registration number as they contain active and inert 
ingredients considered minimum risk under the Federal 
Insecticide Fungicide and Rodenticide Act). Jemison 
hoped there might be resources to test compost samples 
for any pesticides that could be absorbed by plants.

BPC director Megan Patterson acknowledged 
challenges exist for products approved for organic 
management that could be adulterated with prohibited 
substances. BPC counsel Mark Randlett said that it was 
complicated for BPC to test due to legality issues around 
federally banned substances. A public hearing would 
need to take place. 

BPC staff reached out to the Office of Marijuana 
Policy (OMP) concerning pesticide testing. David 
Heidrich, the director of engagement and community 
outreach at the OMP, noted that testing for pesticide 
and fertilizer residues was mandatory and that the vast 
majority of these materials were prohibited for use on 
marijuana. However, the OMB was currently waiving 
testing requirements due to capacity issues (including 
not having enough licensed testing facilities). The OMP 
plans to prioritize increasing testing capacity before 
making testing mandatory. The issues could be remedied 
by the end of 2021.

Patterson clarified that while the board had authority 
regarding pesticide use for cannabis production, the 
USDA had authority over post-harvest residues. 
Testing would be required before product was sent to a 
manufacturer and then again each time the product was 
altered or moved from one licensee to another. Heidrich 
described a track-and-trace system that includes a 
certified identification tag, which accompanies each 
plant throughout its life cycle until harvest. The 
identification tag would then be included when a batch 
was submitted for testing. If a product failed testing, it 
could move to a manufacturer, but it would be destroyed 
if no method of remediation were available. 

Jemison reiterated concerns about the possibility of 
systemic pesticide contamination through compost and 
asked if the OMP had suggestions. Board members and 
Heidrich agreed that it would be helpful to share 
information to see if pesticide contamination was a 
recurring problem. Jemison suggested that the board 
consider testing for pesticide residues in fertilizer for 
organic growers across the board (cannabis growers 
included). The board wanted more information before 
committing to a testing program. The creation of an 
advisory committee for OMP was discussed in order to 
better understand challenges, like the pesticide residues.

Spray Notification Rules
In January 2020 the BPC considered a request from Rep. 
Bill Pluecker to convene stakeholders to discuss strengths 
and weaknesses of the board’s current spray notification 
rules. 

Pluecker said that malathion pesticide drifted from 
nearby conventional blueberry fields onto land that 
he was leasing for organic production, resulting in bee 
kill on the property. He reported it to the BPC and to
MOFGA, who certifies his Hatchet Cove Farm in Warren. 
The BPC staff tested for residue, finding less than 1%.
He said MOFGA also collected samples and found no 
residue, but that he would have lost organic certification 
for three years if they had detected certain levels. In 
reporting the drift, he said he was at risk of repercussions. 
He also stated that it was cumbersome to get on the 
notification registry because of the deadline and 
associated fee. Additionally, the final spray notification 
needed to come from the landowner – who might be 
disconnected from those doing the spraying. 

Randlett said that any rule changes about notification 
would need legislative approval. Patricia Kontur, from 
the Maine Wild Blueberry Commission, suggested that 
more evidence of notification violations would be 
needed to justify a new rulemaking effort. 

Heather Spalding, deputy director for MOFGA, asked 
if the notification systems developed by Paul Schlein in 
collaboration with Maine’s GIS office could be revived. 
Patterson said that existing documentation could 
potentially be utilized as a template. 

At the February 2020 meeting, the BPC took up the 
discussion in a public information gathering session. 
Gary Fish provided historical context: The notification 
discussion started with a stakeholder process that 
resulted in a bill for the Legislature and prompted a 
competing bill that would mandate stricter notification 
standards. The committee on Agriculture, Conservation 
and Forestry (ACF) supported the stricter bill, resulting 
in the notification registry that required mapping and 
sign-up. The BPC staff began working on a GIS database 
and then the new notification law got repealed. 

Pluecker recounted his experience of neighbors 
spraying malathion and asked if there could be a more 
comprehensive summary of the rule that was easier to 
understand. The confusion was, in part, prompting 
communities to ban pesticides and submit more bills to 
the Legislature, he said. 

Spalding stated that the organization has been 
participating since the start of notification discussions. 
She emphasized the need for a simple and free way 
for all citizens and producers to request and receive 
notification.

A discussion ensued about how the Integrated Pest 
Management (IPM) Council could do more to inform 

people. Patterson noted that the volunteer council met 
twice a year, and Fish added that outreach would require 
human and financial resources. The BPC did not call 
for specific rulemaking, instead emphasizing public 
education and additional reporting on and investigation 
into violations.

At the June meeting, Patterson reported she had talked 
with Pluecker to consider approaches to notification 
without going through rulemaking, including providing 
an online sign up for non-agricultural registry and 
possibly removing the associated fee. She added that 
BPC staff could conduct more outreach for the public 
about the non-agricultural registry and self-initiated 
notification. 

The board continued the discussion in July to 
figure out how to update the notification process to 
facilitate communication. Patterson reported that 
BPC staff had divided approaches for streamlining 
the notification process into two groups: approaches 
best addressed through policy and those that may be 
accomplished through staff efforts. Examples relevant to 
non-agricultural applications included: waiving the fee 
for the urban notification registry; making the inclusion 
of names for adjacent landowners optional; identifying 
addresses only (since owners can often change); 
producing doorhangers that could be used by applicators 
or those seeking notification, as well as postcards that 
could be mailed to facilitate notification; developing 
a notification form on the BPC website; sending 
email rather than a letter regarding notification; and 
developing notification-specific training for applicators. 
Patterson said that the door hangers and postcards could 
also apply to agricultural applications to help facilitate 
communication between farmers and their neighbors. 

In September, Patterson presented a draft policy, 
reflecting changes from the discussion in July, as well as 
a proposal to make the registry enrollment fee optional. 
The board approved the proposed policy.

Local Pesticide Ordinances
The board received a flier about the pesticide ordinance 
adopted by the Town of Falmouth, which basically 
requires that anyone intending to do a pesticide 
application must first register with the town office.

Mosquito Monitoring
Department of Agriculture, Forestry and Conservation 
(DAFC) Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Specialist 
Kathy Murray reported that federal grant funding for 
Zika research had been exhausted and the BPC had been 
funding the department’s mosquito monitoring plan. 
The board approved a funding request in February for 
$6,501 for the IPM program to support ongoing efforts 
for mosquito surveillance and identification, refinement 
of a GIS-based mosquito habitat mapping system and 
continued outreach around vector-borne diseases. 

In July, Sarah Robinson of the Maine Center for 
Disease Control and Prevention (Maine CDC) provided 
a report on annual funding for mosquito monitoring. 
The presence of mosquito-borne diseases and the species 
of vector mosquitoes present in Maine have been on the 
rise in recent years, and, since 2013, the Maine CDC and 
BPC have worked together to conduct surveillance for 
mosquito-borne diseases. Robinson reported that they 
had tested 1,500 pools in 2019, and two pools in York 
County tested positive for Eastern Equine Encephalitis 
(EEE). Robinson stated that funding 
would be used to get the 
mosquito insectary running, 
which was temporarily 
closed due to the COVID-19 
pandemic, and conducting 
pesticide-resistance testing. 
The board approved a 
$50,000 grant to the Maine 
CDC.

Controlling Browntail 
Moth Near Marine Waters
In January 2020, pesticide toxicologist Pam Bryer 
presented changes to the list of products approved for 
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In 2020 the Maine Board of Pesticides (BPC) discussed 
pesticide residues in medical marijuana, treatment 
of browntail moth near marine waters, spray 

notification rules, and water quality monitoring during 
a pandemic, in addition to the board’s regular business 
pertaining to funding and finances, variances and 
special requests for pesticide uses, consent agreements 
and more. 

The BPC, Maine’s lead agency for pesticide oversight, 
is attached to the Maine Department of Agriculture, 
Conservation and Forestry (DACF). Its seven-member 
public board (see sidebar) makes policy decisions. This 
report, while not comprehensive in nature, covers all 
2020 BPC meetings. Complete documents relating 
to BPC meetings are posted at maine.gov. MOFGA 
posts time-sensitive action alerts related to the BPC at 
mofga.org, in our weekly email bulletin (sign up on our 
website), and on our social media pages. The public can 
contact the BPC at 207-287-2731 or pesticides@maine.
gov.

Heather Spalding, MOFGA’s deputy director and 
policy director, attends BPC meetings to represent 
MOFGA’s views. This summary is compiled from notes 
taken at meetings and from official BPC minutes.

Pesticide Residues in Medical Marijuana
Board member John Jemison submitted a letter of 
concern regarding bifenthrin and imidacloprid pesticide 
residues on medical marijuana samples, grown without 
the use of these chemicals. Jemison noted that Maine has 
had an active medical marijuana program for 20 years 
and that growers supplying the market provide quality 
products. Tax revenue generated by medical marijuana 
is significant, closely following revenue generated by 
lobster and potatoes, and will increase with recreational 
use sales and the federal legalization of hemp (marijuana 
plants with less than 0.3% THC).

Jemison contacted an extension agent with expertise 
in compost management who explained that, since 
compost could be sold as a finished product within 
a month of initiating the composting process, 
imidacloprid could possibly be present in compost, but 
not bifenthrin. 

Jemison asked if BPC staff ever test for the presence 
of 25B products (those not required to have an EPA 
registration number as they contain active and inert 
ingredients considered minimum risk under the Federal 
Insecticide Fungicide and Rodenticide Act). Jemison 
hoped there might be resources to test compost samples 
for any pesticides that could be absorbed by plants.

BPC director Megan Patterson acknowledged 
challenges exist for products approved for organic 
management that could be adulterated with prohibited 
substances. BPC counsel Mark Randlett said that it was 
complicated for BPC to test due to legality issues around 
federally banned substances. A public hearing would 
need to take place. 

BPC staff reached out to the Office of Marijuana 
Policy (OMP) concerning pesticide testing. David 
Heidrich, the director of engagement and community 
outreach at the OMP, noted that testing for pesticide 
and fertilizer residues was mandatory and that the vast 
majority of these materials were prohibited for use on 
marijuana. However, the OMB was currently waiving 
testing requirements due to capacity issues (including 
not having enough licensed testing facilities). The OMP 
plans to prioritize increasing testing capacity before 
making testing mandatory. The issues could be remedied 
by the end of 2021.

Patterson clarified that while the board had authority 
regarding pesticide use for cannabis production, the 
USDA had authority over post-harvest residues. 
Testing would be required before product was sent to a 
manufacturer and then again each time the product was 
altered or moved from one licensee to another. Heidrich 
described a track-and-trace system that includes a 
certified identification tag, which accompanies each 
plant throughout its life cycle until harvest. The 
identification tag would then be included when a batch 
was submitted for testing. If a product failed testing, it 
could move to a manufacturer, but it would be destroyed 
if no method of remediation were available. 

Spray Notification Rules
In January 2020 the BPC considered a request from Rep. 
Bill Pluecker to convene stakeholders to discuss strengths 
and weaknesses of the board’s current spray notification 
rules. 

Pluecker said that malathion pesticide drifted from 
nearby conventional blueberry fields onto land that 
he was leasing for organic production, resulting in bee 
kill on the property. He reported it to the BPC and to 
MOFGA, who certifies his Hatchet Cove Farm in Warren. 
The BPC staff tested for residue, finding less than 1%. 
He said MOFGA also collected samples and found no 
residue, but that he would have lost organic certification 
for three years if they had detected certain levels. In 
reporting the drift, he said he was at risk of repercussions. 
He also stated that it was cumbersome to get on the 
notification registry because of the deadline and 
associated fee. Additionally, the final spray notification 
needed to come from the landowner – who might be 
disconnected from those doing the spraying. 

Randlett said that any rule changes about notification 
would need legislative approval. Patricia Kontur, from 
the Maine Wild Blueberry Commission, suggested that 
more evidence of notification violations would be 
needed to justify a new rulemaking effort. 

Heather Spalding, deputy director for MOFGA, asked 
if the notification systems developed by Paul Schlein in 
collaboration with Maine’s GIS office could be revived. 
Patterson said that existing documentation could 
potentially be utilized as a template. 

At the February 2020 meeting, the BPC took up the 
discussion in a public information gathering session. 
Gary Fish provided historical context: The notification 
discussion started with a stakeholder process that 
resulted in a bill for the Legislature and prompted a 
competing bill that would mandate stricter notification 
standards. The committee on Agriculture, Conservation 
and Forestry (ACF) supported the stricter bill, resulting 
in the notification registry that required mapping and 
sign-up. The BPC staff began working on a GIS database 
and then the new notification law got repealed. 

Pluecker recounted his experience of neighbors 
spraying malathion and asked if there could be a more 
comprehensive summary of the rule that was easier to 
understand. The confusion was, in part, prompting 
communities to ban pesticides and submit more bills to 
the Legislature, he said. 

Spalding stated that the organization has been 
participating since the start of notification discussions. 
She emphasized the need for a simple and free way 
for all citizens and producers to request and receive 
notification.

A discussion ensued about how the Integrated Pest 
Management (IPM) Council could do more to inform 

people. Patterson noted that the volunteer council met 
twice a year, and Fish added that outreach would require 
human and financial resources. The BPC did not call 
for specific rulemaking, instead emphasizing public 
education and additional reporting on and investigation 
into violations.

At the June meeting, Patterson reported she had talked 
with Pluecker to consider approaches to notification 
without going through rulemaking, including providing 
an online sign up for non-agricultural registry and 
possibly removing the associated fee. She added that 
BPC staff could conduct more outreach for the public 
about the non-agricultural registry and self-initiated 
notification.

The board continued the discussion in July to 
figure out how to update the notification process to 
facilitate communication. Patterson reported that 
BPC staff had divided approaches for streamlining 
the notification process into two groups: approaches 
best addressed through policy and those that may be 
accomplished through staff efforts. Examples relevant to 
non-agricultural applications included: waiving the fee 
for the urban notification registry; making the inclusion 
of names for adjacent landowners optional; identifying 
addresses only (since owners can often change); 
producing doorhangers that could be used by applicators 
or those seeking notification, as well as postcards that 
could be mailed to facilitate notification; developing 
a notification form on the BPC website; sending 
email rather than a letter regarding notification; and 
developing notification-specific training for applicators. 
Patterson said that the door hangers and postcards could 
also apply to agricultural applications to help facilitate 
communication between farmers and their neighbors. 

In September, Patterson presented a draft policy, 
reflecting changes from the discussion in July, as well as 
a proposal to make the registry enrollment fee optional. 
The board approved the proposed policy.

Local Pesticide Ordinances
The board received a flier about the pesticide ordinance 
adopted by the Town of Falmouth, which basically 
requires that anyone intending to do a pesticide 
application must first register with the town office.

Mosquito Monitoring
Department of Agriculture, Forestry and Conservation 
(DAFC) Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Specialist 
Kathy Murray reported that federal grant funding for 
Zika research had been exhausted and the BPC had been 
funding the department’s mosquito monitoring plan. 
The board approved a funding request in February for 
$6,501 for the IPM program to support ongoing efforts 
for mosquito surveillance and identification, refinement 
of a GIS-based mosquito habitat mapping system and 
continued outreach around vector-borne diseases. 

In July, Sarah Robinson of the Maine Center for 
Disease Control and Prevention (Maine CDC) provided 
a report on annual funding for mosquito monitoring. 
The presence of mosquito-borne diseases and the species 
of vector mosquitoes present in Maine have been on the 
rise in recent years, and, since 2013, the Maine CDC and 
BPC have worked together to conduct surveillance for 
mosquito-borne diseases. Robinson reported that they 
had tested 1,500 pools in 2019, and two pools in York 
County tested positive for Eastern Equine Encephalitis 
(EEE). Robinson stated that funding 
would be used to get the 
mosquito insectary running, 
which was temporarily 
closed due to the COVID-19 
pandemic, and conducting 
pesticide-resistance testing. 
The board approved a 
$50,000 grant to the Maine 
CDC.

Controlling Browntail 
Moth Near Marine Waters
In January 2020, pesticide toxicologist Pam Bryer 
presented changes to the list of products approved for 

Maine Board of Pesticides Control: 
 2020 Recap

BY HEATHER SPALDING 

Jemison reiterated concerns about the possibility of 
systemic pesticide contamination through compost and 
asked if the OMP had suggestions. Board members and 
Heidrich agreed that it would be helpful to share 
information to see if pesticide contamination was a 
recurring problem. Jemison suggested that the board 
consider testing for pesticide residues in fertilizer for 
organic growers across the board (cannabis growers 
included). The board wanted more information before 
committing to a testing program. The creation of an 
advisory committee for OMP was discussed in order to 
better understand challenges, like the pesticide residues.
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In 2020 the Maine Board of Pesticides (BPC) discussed 
pesticide residues in medical marijuana, treatment 
of browntail moth near marine waters, spray 

notification rules, and water quality monitoring during 
a pandemic, in addition to the board’s regular business 
pertaining to funding and finances, variances and 
special requests for pesticide uses, consent agreements 
and more. 

The BPC, Maine’s lead agency for pesticide oversight, 
is attached to the Maine Department of Agriculture, 
Conservation and Forestry (DACF). Its seven-member 
public board (see sidebar) makes policy decisions. This 
report, while not comprehensive in nature, covers all 
2020 BPC meetings. Complete documents relating 
to BPC meetings are posted at maine.gov. MOFGA 
posts time-sensitive action alerts related to the BPC at 
mofga.org, in our weekly email bulletin (sign up on our 
website), and on our social media pages. The public can 
contact the BPC at 207-287-2731 or pesticides@maine.
gov.

Heather Spalding, MOFGA’s deputy director and 
policy director, attends BPC meetings to represent 
MOFGA’s views. This summary is compiled from notes 
taken at meetings and from official BPC minutes.

Pesticide Residues in Medical Marijuana
Board member John Jemison submitted a letter of 
concern regarding bifenthrin and imidacloprid pesticide 
residues on medical marijuana samples, grown without 
the use of these chemicals. Jemison noted that Maine has 
had an active medical marijuana program for 20 years 
and that growers supplying the market provide quality 
products. Tax revenue generated by medical marijuana 
is significant, closely following revenue generated by 
lobster and potatoes, and will increase with recreational 
use sales and the federal legalization of hemp (marijuana 
plants with less than 0.3% THC).

Jemison contacted an extension agent with expertise 
in compost management who explained that, since 
compost could be sold as a finished product within 
a month of initiating the composting process, 
imidacloprid could possibly be present in compost, but 
not bifenthrin. 

Jemison asked if BPC staff ever test for the presence 
of 25B products (those not required to have an EPA 
registration number as they contain active and inert 
ingredients considered minimum risk under the Federal 
Insecticide Fungicide and Rodenticide Act). Jemison 
hoped there might be resources to test compost samples 
for any pesticides that could be absorbed by plants.

BPC director Megan Patterson acknowledged 
challenges exist for products approved for organic 
management that could be adulterated with prohibited 
substances. BPC counsel Mark Randlett said that it was 
complicated for BPC to test due to legality issues around 
federally banned substances. A public hearing would 
need to take place. 

BPC staff reached out to the Office of Marijuana 
Policy (OMP) concerning pesticide testing. David 
Heidrich, the director of engagement and community 
outreach at the OMP, noted that testing for pesticide 
and fertilizer residues was mandatory and that the vast 
majority of these materials were prohibited for use on 
marijuana. However, the OMB was currently waiving 
testing requirements due to capacity issues (including 
not having enough licensed testing facilities). The OMP 
plans to prioritize increasing testing capacity before 
making testing mandatory. The issues could be remedied 
by the end of 2021.

Patterson clarified that while the board had authority 
regarding pesticide use for cannabis production, the 
USDA had authority over post-harvest residues. 
Testing would be required before product was sent to a 
manufacturer and then again each time the product was 
altered or moved from one licensee to another. Heidrich 
described a track-and-trace system that includes a 
certified identification tag, which accompanies each 
plant throughout its life cycle until harvest. The 
identification tag would then be included when a batch 
was submitted for testing. If a product failed testing, it 
could move to a manufacturer, but it would be destroyed 
if no method of remediation were available. 

Jemison reiterated concerns about the possibility of 
systemic pesticide contamination through compost and 
asked if the OMP had suggestions. Board members and 
Heidrich agreed that it would be helpful to share 
information to see if pesticide contamination was a 
recurring problem. Jemison suggested that the board 
consider testing for pesticide residues in fertilizer for 
organic growers across the board (cannabis growers 
included). The board wanted more information before 
committing to a testing program. The creation of an 
advisory committee for OMP was discussed in order to 
better understand challenges, like the pesticide residues.

Spray Notification Rules
In January 2020 the BPC considered a request from Rep. 
Bill Pluecker to convene stakeholders to discuss strengths 
and weaknesses of the board’s current spray notification 
rules. 

Pluecker said that malathion pesticide drifted from 
nearby conventional blueberry fields onto land that 
he was leasing for organic production, resulting in bee 
kill on the property. He reported it to the BPC and to 
MOFGA, who certifies his Hatchet Cove Farm in Warren. 
The BPC staff tested for residue, finding less than 1%. 
He said MOFGA also collected samples and found no 
residue, but that he would have lost organic certification 
for three years if they had detected certain levels. In 
reporting the drift, he said he was at risk of repercussions. 
He also stated that it was cumbersome to get on the 
notification registry because of the deadline and 
associated fee. Additionally, the final spray notification 
needed to come from the landowner – who might be 
disconnected from those doing the spraying. 

Randlett said that any rule changes about notification 
would need legislative approval. Patricia Kontur, from 
the Maine Wild Blueberry Commission, suggested that 
more evidence of notification violations would be 
needed to justify a new rulemaking effort. 

Heather Spalding, deputy director for MOFGA, asked 
if the notification systems developed by Paul Schlein in 
collaboration with Maine’s GIS office could be revived. 
Patterson said that existing documentation could 
potentially be utilized as a template. 

At the February 2020 meeting, the BPC took up the 
discussion in a public information gathering session. 
Gary Fish provided historical context: The notification 
discussion started with a stakeholder process that 
resulted in a bill for the Legislature and prompted a 
competing bill that would mandate stricter notification 
standards. The committee on Agriculture, Conservation 
and Forestry (ACF) supported the stricter bill, resulting 
in the notification registry that required mapping and 
sign-up. The BPC staff began working on a GIS database 
and then the new notification law got repealed. 

Pluecker recounted his experience of neighbors 
spraying malathion and asked if there could be a more 
comprehensive summary of the rule that was easier to 
understand. The confusion was, in part, prompting 
communities to ban pesticides and submit more bills to 
the Legislature, he said. 

Spalding stated that the organization has been 
participating since the start of notification discussions. 
She emphasized the need for a simple and free way 
for all citizens and producers to request and receive 
notification.

A discussion ensued about how the Integrated Pest 
Management (IPM) Council could do more to inform 

people. Patterson noted that the volunteer council met 
twice a year, and Fish added that outreach would require 
human and financial resources. The BPC did not call 
for specific rulemaking, instead emphasizing public 
education and additional reporting on and investigation 
into violations.

At the June meeting, Patterson reported she had talked 
with Pluecker to consider approaches to notification 
without going through rulemaking, including providing 
an online sign up for non-agricultural registry and 
possibly removing the associated fee. She added that 
BPC staff could conduct more outreach for the public 
about the non-agricultural registry and self-initiated 
notification. 

The board continued the discussion in July to 
figure out how to update the notification process to 
facilitate communication. Patterson reported that 
BPC staff had divided approaches for streamlining 
the notification process into two groups: approaches 
best addressed through policy and those that may be 
accomplished through staff efforts. Examples relevant to 
non-agricultural applications included: waiving the fee 
for the urban notification registry; making the inclusion 
of names for adjacent landowners optional; identifying 
addresses only (since owners can often change); 
producing doorhangers that could be used by applicators 
or those seeking notification, as well as postcards that 
could be mailed to facilitate notification; developing 
a notification form on the BPC website; sending 
email rather than a letter regarding notification; and 
developing notification-specific training for applicators. 
Patterson said that the door hangers and postcards could 
also apply to agricultural applications to help facilitate 
communication between farmers and their neighbors. 

In September, Patterson presented a draft policy, 
reflecting changes from the discussion in July, as well as 
a proposal to make the registry enrollment fee optional. 
The board approved the proposed policy.

Local Pesticide Ordinances
The board received a flier about the pesticide ordinance 
adopted by the Town of Falmouth, which basically 
requires that anyone intending to do a pesticide 
application must first register with the town office.

Mosquito Monitoring
Department of Agriculture, Forestry and Conservation 
(DAFC) Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Specialist 
Kathy Murray reported that federal grant funding for 
Zika research had been exhausted and the BPC had been 
funding the department’s mosquito monitoring plan. 
The board approved a funding request in February for 
$6,501 for the IPM program to support ongoing efforts 
for mosquito surveillance and identification, refinement 
of a GIS-based mosquito habitat mapping system and 
continued outreach around vector-borne diseases. 

In July, Sarah Robinson of the Maine Center for 
Disease Control and Prevention (Maine CDC) provided 
a report on annual funding for mosquito monitoring. 
The presence of mosquito-borne diseases and the species 
of vector mosquitoes present in Maine have been on the 
rise in recent years, and, since 2013, the Maine CDC and 
BPC have worked together to conduct surveillance for 
mosquito-borne diseases. Robinson reported that they 
had tested 1,500 pools in 2019, and two pools in York 
County tested positive for Eastern Equine Encephalitis 
(EEE). Robinson stated that funding 
would be used to get the 
mosquito insectary running, 
which was temporarily 
closed due to the COVID-19 
pandemic, and conducting 
pesticide-resistance testing. 
The board approved a 
$50,000 grant to the Maine 
CDC.

Controlling Browntail 
Moth Near Marine Waters
In January 2020, pesticide toxicologist Pam Bryer 
presented changes to the list of products approved for 
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